 GOVERNING BODY FOR MOSS HALL NURSERY SCHOOL

MINUTES OF THE MEETING HELD AT THE SCHOOL

ON TUESDAY 14 MARCH 2017
LA GOVERNOR
*Brian Salinger (Chairman) 
CO-OPTED GOVERNORS
*Jonathan Brown (Vice Chairman)
 Valerie Kiefer

 Jane Ouseley
*Ann Savage

NURSERY PARENT GOVERNORS
 Adam Eisenberg

*Barry Flutter
*Henrietta Richman
*Umber Soueid
STAFF GOVERNORS
*Annette Long – Headteacher

*Angela Filby – Teaching Staff





   * denotes member present

IN ATTENDANCE
Caroline Winston (Clerk, Governor Services)
      PART I

The meeting was preceded by a session with Gina North, Finance Officer, concerning the new budget allocation for 2017-2018. She gave a full overview of the projected income and expenditure. Governors were pleased to note that the budget was in a healthy position, largely due to the extended day income.

An overview of the traded services buyback was also provided. These would require a full review.

17/01
WELCOME 

The Chairman welcomed all Governors to the Spring Term meeting. He gave a special welcome to newly-appointed Headteacher, Annette Long.
17/02
ACCEPTANCE/NON-ACCEPTANCE OF APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE

Apologies for absence had been received and were accepted from Adam Eisenberg, Jane Ouseley, Valerie Kiefer and Jonathan Brown.
17/03
DECLARATION OF PECUNIARY INTERESTS
None of the Governors present declared a pecuniary interest in the business to be discussed.

17/04
PART I MINUTES OF THE MEETING HELD ON 1 DECEMBER 2016 

The Part I Minutes of the meeting held on 1 December 2016, copies of which had previously been circulated, were confirmed, initialled and signed by the Chairman. This was subject to a correction on page 9 to the term of office for Henrietta Richman which should have read as ending on 18 May 2017.
17/05
MATTERS ARISING FROM THE MINUTES


Arising from the minutes of the meeting held on 30 June 2016:

Pg. 3 16/48 Report of the Headteacher (a) Infant Partnership     The Headteacher reported that moderation was now a priority on the School Development Plan (SDP).
Pg.8 16/54 Education and Skills Director’s Report (5) Edubase     Governors heard that the details of the Headteacher and Chairman were on Edubase but that the rest of the Governing Body’s details still required adding. The Headteacher undertook to organise this.
Action: Headteacher

Pg. 9 16/55 Governing Body Membership     The terms of office for Henrietta Richman and Adam Eisenberg would expire on 18 May 2017. A brief discussion ensued and it was decided that an election to fill these vacancies would be held at the end of September 2017 to accommodate new parents. 
Action: Clerk

17/06
REPORT OF THE HEADTEACHER

The report of the Headteacher had been previously circulated and was received and noted. Arising from the report:

a)   Early Days    The Headteacher highlighted that, initially, her priority had been to get to know the children, the staff and the families. As well as meeting parents daily at the door, she had offered them all a choice of two informal meetings with refreshments. These had been attended by approximately 15 parents at each session.

As a new Headteacher, Governors noted that Annette was receiving mentor support from experienced Barnet Headteachers and had also had the opportunity to attend the new Headteachers’ Forum. She added that the Headteachers from Moss Hall Infant and Moss Hall Junior School had both been really supportive and they were all meeting regularly.

b)
In the Classrooms    It was highlighted that the staff continued to provide a rich and stimulating environment for the children. January starters had settled in well and settling in profiles had been completed by nursery nurses.


The Headteacher highlighted the various celebrations that had taken place that term, including Chinese New Year, Pancake Day and World Book Day.


A collaboration had recently begun with one of the Year 2 classes from Moss Hall Infant School. A small group of children came over to read to a nursery child each week.

c)
Implementation of the 30-hour Offer     The Governing Body had met on 1 February 2017 in order to decide how the 30-hour provision would be implemented at the Nursery. The Headteacher tabled a document that outlined a plan for implementing Option 3, the choice made by Governors at their meeting. The Headteacher said that the priority was always to continue to offer a high quality provision for the children, whilst minimising the impact on staff.

The staffing arrangements outlined for Option 3 were highlighted. It was noted that this included an additional hour at the end of the day, with which all staff were in support.  In response to a Governor’s question, the Headteacher advised that these changes would be implemented from September 2017.


Letters had been sent out to existing families who would be remaining at the Nursery in September, so that their places could be prioritised. Following this, the Nursery could begin to offer places to those on the waiting list according to the Admissions Policy.
d)
Partnership Working    The Headteacher highlighted the importance of partnership working. She reported that she had attended the Headteacher Network meeting and would also be attending the Infant Schools’ Partnership meetings. She added that she also planned to develop links with the Barnet Early Years Alliance (BEYA) following a visit to the three nurseries.
e)
Staffing    It was noted that new contracts arising from Unified Reward had now been given to all staff concerned. There had been some mistakes with these that had largely been rectified, and one issue was outstanding. The Headteacher reported that there had been five members of staff that had appealed about the changes introduced. She added that Nursery Nurses’ appeals across the borough were being heard as a joint appeal

There was a sense that staff were unhappy with the changes introduced with Unified Reward. Some staff felt undervalued. The Headteacher was pleased to report that despite this, the staff at the Nursery continued to work on a daily basis with professionalism and enthusiasm.

f)    Continued Professional Development (CPD)    The information was noted.

The Headteacher highlighted the staff that currently had paediatric first aid training. She planned to have all staff trained in this which would ensure a level of confidence for all, as well as cover for trips outside the Nursery and cover in the event of unforeseen absence.
The Headteacher reminded Governors of her background in training and said that she felt that it was important for staff to also access training from outside of the Borough as there were some very useful sessions available.

Governors noted that work was ongoing on the school development plan (SDP). The Headteacher was working with teaching staff to expand the sections on Literacy and Transitions.

g)   Safeguarding     Governors noted that the Headteacher had attended Level 2 Safeguarding training on 21 February 2017 and would be attending Level 3 soon. The Deputy Headteacher would be attending Level 2 and 3 training in the summer term to ensure that there was always someone trained to Level 3 available.
h)
Working with Parents   It was noted that the Healthy Eating workshops run at the Nursery by Newstead Children’s Centre had not been well attended. The Headteacher said that they were looking at topics that might be more relevant to parents for future workshops.

Weekly English classes were being held at the Nursery for parents with English as An Additional Language (EAL).


The quiz night planned for 16 March 2017 had been postponed.
The Chairman thanked the Headteacher for her full and informative report.
17/07 REPORTS OF COMMITTEES


Health & Safety Committee
The minutes of the meeting held on 22 February 2017, copies of which had been previously circulated, were received and noted.

Curriculum Committee

The minutes of the meeting held on 21 February 2017, copies of which had been previously circulated, were received and noted. Arising from the minutes:

a)   Attendance    It was highlighted that concern had been expressed by the Committee about pressure from Ofsted on attendance. The Nursery had a large number of children from a variety of ethnic backgrounds and from time to time received requests for absence to enable families to visit relatives still living in the country of origin. A discussion ensued on how this was managed at the Nursery. Governors were reminded that attendance at Nursery age was not statutory, but that the value of regular attendance was recognised by all staff.
Finance

The committee had met on 3 March 2017 and the minutes were to be circulated.
The focus of this meeting had been reviewing the first draft of the budget for 2017-2018.

The Special Activity Fund had also been discussed.
17/08
RATIFICATION OF THE BUDGET 2017-2018

The budget had been analysed in detail, with the assistance of the Finance Officer, before the meeting. As there were no further queries, the Governing Body RATIFIED the budget 2017-2018.
17/09
RATIFICATION OF POLICIES

There were no policies to ratify.
The Headteacher said that she was currently in the process of reviewing the Nursery School’s policies and that there would be several to be ratified at the next meeting.

A Governor added that the Admissions Policy needed updating to include the 30-hour provision and the Headteacher undertook to do this.

Action: Headteacher
17/10
SCHOOL PARTNERSHIP UPDATE – HEADTEACHER

This had already been discussed under item 17/06 Report of the Headteacher.
17/11
SCHOOL TRAVEL PLAN


The School Travel Plan had been updated. Governors heard that there had been an addition to the plan concerning overgrown foliage and the broken fence adjacent to the development at the Essex Road junction. The Deputy Headteacher explained that this had been added as it affected the part of the plan relating to walking to school safely.
17/12
EDUCATION & SKILLS DIRECTOR’S REPORT
The Report of the Director of Education and Skills Spring Term 2017, a copy of which had been distributed previously, was noted by the Governing Body.  Arising from the report:
1) Family Friendly Barnet and Resilience

The item outlined how Schools could help promote and deliver the LA’s strategy to develop resilience in parents to family difficulties and poverty. 

2)  Governance Self-evaluation Tool

Governing Bodies of maintained schools which submitted their returns before 31 December 2016 would receive individual feedback from the LA in the spring term of 2017. Key themes common to numerous Governing Bodies were outlined in the report. 

3) School Attendance: Update for Governing Bodies
An update on attendance within the borough was given along with information on effective strategies to improve attendance. 

4)  Progress Report on Barnet with Cambridge Education Partnership
A progress report on the LA’s partnership with Cambridge Education was outlined within the report. 

           5)  Barnet with Cambridge Education: Update on Governing Body Clerking
The item outlined the LA’s new Governing Body Clerking Service offer to schools following consultation. 
The Nursery would be buying into the Clerking Service for the Summer Term and would then be seeking an alternative provider.
6)  Update on School Funding
Following the Government’s announcement of a number of proposed changes to school funding, the item provided Governors with brief updates on the Barnet school budgets for coming years and the Education Services Grant. 

 7)  Early Years Update: 30 Hours Childcare
Currently, all 3 and 4 year olds are entitled to 15 hours free Early Education. From September 2017, eligible children will be entitled to an additional 15 hours. The new entitlement to 30 hours’ free childcare was intended to support families where both parents were working (or the sole parent was working in a lone parent family) and both parents earned a weekly minimum equivalent to 16 hours at national minimum wage. While schools were not obliged to offer the 30 hours’ provision, they were encouraged to do so given the coming changes in funding and other benefits outlined within the report. 
The Headteacher undertook to circulate to all Governors by email the monthly newsletter from Debra Davies, Early Years Standards Lead.

Action: Headteacher
8)   Governor Information to be published on Edubase
The recent White Paper, ‘Education Excellence Everywhere’, outlined the Government’s plans to implement a national database (Edubase) of all those involved in governance. 

Schools were reminded that, under section 538 of the Education Act 1996, maintained schools would be under duty to provide the information required on Edubase from September 2016 and keep it up-to-date as Governors change. Schools were advised to create a log-in for the Edubase site and begin uploading Governors’ details. 

More information was available at:

https://www.gov.uk/government/news/national-database-of-governors
9)  OfSTED Annual Review: Governance Overview
The item summarised Sir Michael Wilshaw’s final report as Her Majesty’s Chief Inspector of Schools. A web link was provided for the full report. 

The full report was available at: https://www.gov.uk/government/uploads/system/uploads/attachment_data/file/574186/Ofsted_annual_report_education_and_skills_201516_web-ready.pdf. 

10)   Improving Governance: Governance arrangements in complex and challenging circumstances
Ofsted’s new report, ‘Improving Governance: governance arrangements in complex and challenging circumstances’, described what inspectors discovered from examining 24 improving primary, secondary and special schools, situated in some of the poorest areas of the country.  The report outlined the report’s key findings.

11)  Governance Handbook Update
The item provided Governors with a link to the new Governance Handbook, produced by the Department for Education (DfE), which provided guidance for Governing Bodies in local-authority-maintained schools and Boards of trustees in academies and free schools. The handbook explained the roles and functions of Governing Bodies and Boards, their legal duties and where they could find support. 

The handbook was available at https://www.gov.uk/government/publications/governance-handbook.
17/13
GOVERNING BODY MEMBERSHIP


This had already been discussed earlier under item 17/05 Matters Arising.

The Clerk undertook to update the committee membership list to include the name of the new Headteacher.

Action: Clerk.
17/14
GOVERNOR SUPPORT AND DEVELOPMENT

The Chairman commended to Governors the Spring Term Governor Development Programme.

The Clerk undertook to re-circulate the website link for the Programme.

Action: Clerk
17/15
ANY OTHER BUSINESS
            a)  Ofsted Inspection     An Ofsted Inspection would be taking place the following day. Governors gave details of their availability to speak to the inspector should he wish to meet with them.
17/16
DATES OF COMMITTEE MEETINGS

The dates of committees were to be arranged.
17/17
DATE OF THE NEXT MEETING
The date of the next meeting was confirmed as Thursday 22 June 2017 at 6.15 pm.
17/18
MOTION OF CONFIDENTIALITY

It was resolved that, because of its nature, the business to be transacted be treated as confidential and not for publication.
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